URSUS Library Directors’ Council

Friday, September 21, 2007

MEETING NOTES

Present:
Greg Curtis; Sharon Johnson; Susan Lowe; Barbara McDade; David Nutty; 

Frank Roberts; Joyce Rumery; Marianne Thibodeau; Jonathan Williams

Science Direct 

Please forward any positive feedback regarding Science Direct to Deb Rollins.  We will use it to show the need to those who helped us purchase the access.  We will also want to gather “testimonials” through the period of the contract and particularly at the end.

Maine Info Net CEO search update 

There are eleven applications; at this point two on-site searches are being scheduled.  The resumes will be posted online and time is scheduled for the Maine InfoNet staff to interview the candidates.  It was requested that the Augusta ATM be used for the open meeting.
We will get parking passes for the participants for the Orono portion of the interview. 

JSTOR, Wilson, Project MUSE 

The costs for JSTOR, Wilson and Project MUSE make acquisition of these prohibitive at this time mainly because of the archival fees.  

The issue of faculty access was raised and the possibility of negotiating for access for faculty from all campuses for the databases purchased by any campus library.  This would raise other concerns for access.  Jonathan reported that there was no way to give access at multiple levels; it would still require multiple barcodes.     

Deb Rollins will be asked about her impression and reflection on JSTOR – would they look at us as one place (consortia/as one location) our total population.

This should be a task of Maine InfoNet.  David will put it on the agenda. 

Daifuku presentation 

The representative will have some details for us.  As an example Joyce gave him Fogler’s current collection size, what it may look like in 30 years, and an estimate on the space needed for a last copy center.  Hopefully he will be able to give us an idea about cost based on those figures.  All are invited, but we do need to know numbers because of room size.  Let Mary know.  We will also provide parking passes. 

State Census affiliate program/Maine documents and Federal documents

David asked who had signed to be part of this program.  He was considering his need to do so since there are other collections and much is now electronic.  We all reviewed how we handled our documents collections. 

LibQual

Frank contacted his peers and views this as an important step to using the data from LibQual.  We need to decide what to do with the data, how to use it, and how to present it.  We may still want to have someone (Phil Pratt) tell us what would be good to look at so we do not waste time. 



It was suggested that we select peers from IPEDS and look at this group.

We have to decide what to do with this information.  What does LibQual tells us or not tell us and how can we use that information.  We have to know clearly what we want to present to our communities, so we do need to work on the results.

URSUS-wide we need to have an overall structure for the comments, but not all libraries within URSUS will be able to use the information in the same way.    

We decided to have a mini retreat about LibQual at the December meeting.  We need an agenda and an approach.  David and Frank will work on this for us.

If we want a summit in April we will need to get on a master calendar soon.

Maine Info Net Update 


Barbara reported that there will be a SOLAR Summit on November 9.

The Maine State Library received a Gates grant for a promotion with Tim Sample to demonstrate the use of MARVEL.  The CD will be available free to the public libraries.  We discussed putting it on some type of downloadable services if Tim Sample’s contract allows.

The proxy servers are in limbo.

A Maine cataloger’s listserv has been established.

URSUS Report 


Jonathan’s report is listed at the end of these notes.

Circulation issues – the semester loan is working fine.  There is an issue with recalls.  The setting, which is automatic, reverts a loan to 2 weeks if there are no available copies. The fix is to stop recalls or increase the number of holds.

Library 17.  This server is not virtual.  We cannot move all to one virtual server, costs are being investigated, but for any virtual servers there will be a monthly charge from ITS.

Visiting patron function.  This procedure can be daunting because staff has to go to another menu and the drop-down list to select the library is quite long.  Jonathan offered to do training sessions if the staff needs them.

The directors agreed to open up all of the libraries to the visiting patron function.

A/V circulation – Jonathan will take this to the circulation heads.  The loan rule needs to be set up for MaineCat.  There will be new loan rules for those items the library is willing to circulate, so some collections within a library may have more than one item type.

Web sites – we will have a chance to review these in a week or so.

Go Get It – the next stage will be article level retrieval from MARVEL!

Registry of digital collections – what we are already doing is not archival.  This is the beginning to have an infrastructure for storage.

End of year status report 
Tom and Joyce will get together soon to draft this for review by the directors.

Updates from all libraries
Machias.  Marianne reported on an issue with academic freedom, an IT staff member at her campus has created a filter by implementing a list of words that will block searches.  The library directors support Marianne’s stand to not block or filter access.

Marianne is interim director until January 1, 2008.  There will be a national search, but there is no search committee yet.  The position will be wage band 5, in the bottom quartile.  The library at Machias is open 85 hours per week with two staff and 25 student assistants.

Presque Isle. The President at UMPI was asked to stay on.  They are implementing a new email system (Exchange), new both for their campus and the System IT.  There is a new web page for campus.

Greg referred us to the article: Return on Investment: Libraries and Student Retention.  The Journal of Academic Librarianship, Volume 33, Issue 5, September 2007, Pages 561-566.

Fort Kent. There are two vacancies in the archives.  The President assigned the library to become the archive; they got an LA II to help with this.  They are down one position in IT.

The discussions about the directors who have left or are planning to leave prompted the library directors to write to the Provosts or Vice Presidents of the campuses with these vacancies to ask that one of our group have a place on the search committee.  Since we have developed a strong consortium we want prospective directors know about our work and vision for the URSUS libraries.

Joyce will draft a letter for the group to review.

Southern Maine.  USM is running a deficit and is working on plans to turn this around in 3 to 10 years and return to the core mission of the university.  The library has a flat budget with 8 vacancies.  

There are now no old buildings around Glickman and new construction has begun.  The Gorham Commons has been completed with group study rooms and the writing center.

Orono. Library staff are working on NEASC, with a first draft due in December.  We are producing podcasts and they are linked from our web page.  We also have budget issues and lost positions, we now have to keep a percentage liquid, so although we can spend that money we cannot spend it on continuing commitments like staff or maintenance contracts.  The Faculty Senate Library Committee is looking at an institutional repository among other ideas.  We may bring Marilyn Billings from UMass Amherst to speak to the faculty.

OCLS. The budget is flat.  The third cohort of the South Carolina library school are looking for internships, it is a small group – 30 total.  The Holocaust Center is physically connected to the library at Augusta and they now see a need for a conversation about collection development, and October meeting is planned.

Bangor Public Library. The book festival will take place October 5 –7.  All of downtown will participate and there will be panels, readings, and discussions.  In January the Bangor Reads book will be The Eyre Affair by Jasper Fforde.

Decisions/assignments from the September 21, 2007 meeting:

· ScienceDirect feedback is needed

· Deb Rollins will be asked about her impression and reflection on JSTOR – would they look at us as one place (consortia/as one location) our total population.

· We decided to have a mini retreat about LibQual at the December 14 meeting.  We need an agenda and an approach.  David and Frank will work on this for us.

· Tom and Joyce will get together soon to draft this for review by the directors.

· The directors agreed to open up all of the libraries to the visiting patron function.

· Joyce will draft a letter for the group to review regarding our participation in search committees for library directors.

· The library directors support Marianne’s stand to not block or filter access.

Draft agenda for the October 18 meeting:

· Continue conversation regarding centralizing services.

Ongoing items:

· Group contract with Copyright Clearing House (UMS or URSUS wide)
· Decision on continuing Docutek

· Career ladder system for MLS librarians – system-wide
· LA III or some other plan for a another level for classified staff
· Cooperative collection development consistent with goals of UMS Strategic Plan
· Analyzing “avoidable” collection duplication
· Library buying items to be shared instead of each purchasing them, and/or,
· Sharing campus library purchase funds to purchase shared central database or single item to be shared
· Last copy center if possible and if not – planned sharing via cooperative collection development 
· Digitizing bound publications where we control copyright
Upcoming Meetings; all meetings at Bangor Public Library, Board Room:
· October 19, November 16, December 14

· January 18, February 15, March 21, April 18, May 16

Jonathan’s URSUS report:

URSUS System Manager’s report to URSUS Library Directors

September 21, 2007

1. Title Level Holds – Moving to a model that generates item-level holds for available items appears to have been an improvement for academic libraries, though there is still some level of dissatisfaction about some of the changes that have come with allowing holds on checked out materials.  Some patrons continue to want the ability to select the location from which they request books, which now requires a staff-mediated request.  We have also discovered that if there are no available copies of an title and there are several people waiting for a copy, the loan period for the item is shortened to two weeks.  This is an infrequent occurrence, however, and appears to be tied to the minimum use period before an item is recalled.  This will be an item of discussion at the next circulation heads meeting.

2. Library Server Migration – The server used to host Mariner, Marvel!, and the Fogler library website is nearing its end of life.  Gene Daigle is in the process of replacing it with two servers, one which will serve as the primary server, and another which will be a mirrored server in case the first one fails.  At present, Gene is working with Curtis Meadow on copying the server environment to the new servers.  Over the next several weeks, we will be testing the new servers with the migrated data.

3. Visiting Patron Function – The ability to use the visiting patron function in URSUS is functional, but at the moment is somewhat cumbersome, due to the fact that the person at the circulation desk must select the visiting patron’s home library from a list of all of the libraries in MaineCat.  This is a fairly large number, and it can be difficult to find a library’s code in the list.  The III manual indicates that we can limit the number of libraries that appear in this list, but it is not clear whether the list can be different for each lending library.  I am awaiting clarification from III on this point.  It is not currently possible for the III software to automatically determine the patron’s home library based on their patron barcode.

At this point, there is no technical barrier to begin using the visiting patron function.  I do believe, however, that this function will require training, as it is a bit more complex than a normal circulation transaction.  There will also need to be policies in place, either by individual libraries or by the system as a whole, that determine which MaineCat libraries we use the visiting patron with.

4. Inter-institution loans for A/V materials – I have created item types that can be used to allow A/V materials to be loaned to other institutions, either within URSUS or in MaineCat.  There is not, at present, a shorter loan rule for A/V items in MaineCat, though this appears to be in the works.  We will also be able to circulate such items within URSUS, if we choose to do so.  This would require establishing a new loan rule, and possibly policies to determine what circulates and what does not.  A library wishing to circulate their A/V items to other libraries will need to opt-in to the loan rule, so those libraries wishing to maintain the status quo with regard to their own items can simply make no changes.  This will be on the agenda at the November Circulation Heads meeting.

Jonathan Williams

